19th International System Safety Conference

System Safety Society Executive Council Meeting Minutes

Sunday, 9 September 2001

Larry Jones welcomed the Executive Committee to the 19th International System Safety Conference and to Huntsville, Alabama.

Clif Ericson opened the meeting with an introduction and background of himself and then asked the members present to provide information on themselves.  Mr. Ericson then presented the agenda for the meeting and the society organization.

Agenda Items

A. Opening

B. Reports

1. Officers

2. Directors

3. Chapter Presidents

C. Discussion Items

1. Monetary conference aid for past presidents.

2. More benefits for SSS Fellows.

3. Web update (Josh)

a. Plan

b. Schedule

c. Establishing web metrics

d. Index of conference proceedings on web

e. Selling job advertisements – SSS web vs. JSS vs. chapter web

4. Establishing an electronic media library for important SSS data.

5. Developing an overall job advertisement plan for SSS.

6. Establish responsibility for chapter reports, and a plan.

7. Safety Analysis Handbook update and planning (Warner).

8. New procedure for enhancing corporate membership (Warner/Barry).

9. Strategies to attract new members (Barry).

10. Empowering chapters to have a stronger voice/role in SSS (Barry).

11. Continuing with Navy Weapon System Safety Symposium.

12. Dues increase.

13. TV Chapter CD ROM report/plan.

14. Action Items.

15. Membership survey results (Paige, Dick Stephans).

D.
New Business

System Safety Society Organization

Mr. Ericson presented the current society organization chart.  The JCSHEEP acronym under liaison was questioned and it was decided to delete the acronym from the chart.  It was reported that the acronym was from a membership that the society had held in the past but was no longer valid.

The Regional Vice President (RVP) slots were discussed.  These slots are specified in the bylaws and have been established; however, at this time they are vacant.

Benny Smith, Director Chapter Services has requested an OVP for his directorate.  He stated that he needs a better understanding of what will be required before an assignment is made.

A general discussion on the OVP position arose and it was decided that a better understanding of the positions and how they relate to the director needs to be established first.

REPORTS

Treasurer – Bill Pottratz

Mr. Pottratz stated that the society holds a balance of $135,117.00 as of June 2001.  The $135,117 includes $46,000 from registrations for the 2001 conference.

Mr. Pottratz presented several ideas setting up the account differently.  One idea was to establish a separate account for the Conference and a Reserve account for extra resources such as operating reserves, large expenses, conference booth, the handbook, etc.  This would set aside money every year for these types of expenses instead of being hit hard at once.  The reserve account would work as an escrow account to be used for big expenses for big purchases.

Mr. Pottratz state that currently funds are in a money market account and that the reserve account would be an investment in something like CDs.

Chapter Reimbursements. Eight chapters reported in meeting the requirements for meeting reimbursement.  These were Central California, New England, New Mexico, North Texas, North West, Ohio, Sierra High Desert, and the Tennessee Valley.

A motion was presented to approve the above chapters with reimbursement monies.  Motion Approved.

The following chapters did not submit a report and would not be reimbursed this year:  Bay Area, Florida, Los Alamos, Puget Sound, Sacramento, Southern California, Twin Cities, and Washington.

It was noted that according to the constitution that chapters that are inactive for three years must have their charters revokes.  This applies to Sacramento and Southern California.

A discussion arose on changing the tax-exempt status of the society.  Currently the society is operating SOIC and there may be ways to solicit funds for different activities.  Bill Pottratz stated that he would research this topic and see if the society can change to another tax-exempt status and the consequences of such a change.

It was suggested that Bill develop a financial strategic plan which included clearer organization for line items which included activities rolled up.  Bill Pottratz was assigned the action to review each budget line item to determine which director is responsible and ensure all line items are assigned to someone.  It was further recommended that each person assigned a line item should coordinate with Mr. Pottratz and feed in what they are currently doing.

Secretary – Saralyn Dwyer

It was reported that Niles Welch and Barry Hendrix have been approved as Senior Members.

Director of Government and Intersociety Services – Steve Smith

Steve Smith reported that he had been attending bi-monthly meetings of the Interagency Safety Risk Management Working Group (ISEMWG) as the society representative.  The meetings are designed so the members can share tools and communications.  The group started with 2-3 members and has since grown to 12-15.  Currently the group is limited to federal government representatives

Mr. Smith stated that he could post on the web the purpose of the group, how often they meet, when they meet, the contact points, tool listing, and video listing.  Who has what and how it is available.

Mr. Smith stated that the department heads need to be convinced that the group is valuable and important to boost membership.

It was noted that there might be some synergism between Steve and the new members group because of his involvement in this group.

Director Member Services – Barry Hendrix

Barry Hendrix reported that the society as seen an increased growth this year.

Mr. Hendrix reported that he has conducted a poll of safety professionals in and around his location and the majority of the professionals polled were not involved in the society.  He stated that it is hard to get people involved and active in the society.  Mr. Hendrix stated that four essential elements were needed:  Product, Price, Place, and Promotion.  He asked that each Chapter President take a similar poll and make an effort to increase their membership.  He also went on to say that members who have left the society need to be asked why they left the society. This information can then be used to increase membership if we can fix specific areas.

Mr. Hendrix stated that the society needs a better strategy to increase our membership.  The members discussed several strategies that have helped the society or similar societies in increasing membership.  These are listed below.

· Cathy has been successful in recruiting members at conferences and by calling members who have not paid yearly dues.  She also notifies the chapter president of people who have dropped out.

· Offer free membership – show people who have left the changes that have occurred within the past few years.

· Add more benefits in the JSS (ex. how to get CSP, where to go).

· Get out and get with people to get information you need.

· Don’t just give your list of members and tools out – make people become members first.

· FAX on demand the benefits of membership.

· Need more tangible things to get people to join the society.  The society is not perceived as keeping up with industry.

· Need more aircraft information in journal

· Need recruiting tools.

· Companies need to see value added – state-of-the-art.

· Need more emphasis on risk management.

It was stated that older professionals didn’t feel they needed the society to do their job; however, this is the person individual’s come to for funding to become members.  His support is crucial in increasing membership.

It was believed that each Chapter President knows the needs of his chapter.  He needs the chapter involvement to determine the needs of the members.  To make this work the Chapter President needs to be empowered to do this and bubble the needs of his chapter up.  The Society Council should go to each President and determine problems and ask what is the value added of the society to your group.  The executives should be talking to the Chapter Presidents at least once a quarter.

A suggestion was made to try and use retired members to dedicate more time doing outreach things that many of the members don’t have the time to do.

Mr. Hendix concluded that we have a plan in place and now we need to follow that plan.

OVP Corporate Membership – Warner Talso

Warren Talso presented the strategies for corporate membership.  He stated that currently the society has 30 active corporate members.  The new initiative for corporate membership this year is to link members with their Corporate Sponsor.  Mr. Talso stated that the society needs to get publicity out for awards in order to promote the society.  It was stated that the council needs to review the benefits of corporate members and maybe establish different levels of corporate sponsors.

Some of the suggestions made for Corporate Membership are as follows:

· Offer benefits for getting members – money off;

· Enable federal employees to get conference fees at member rate without being members;

· Graduate cost for company membership; and

· Develop a tiered approach for free JSS.

· Look at giving discounts on training, publications, CD’s, etc.

Motion to move corporate member year to match individual member year.  Motion approved.

Bill Pottratz took the action to determine how to do this (pro-rate, etc.).  Warner Talso took the action to put together a tiered approach for corporate membership (benefits and cost).

Director Publicity and Media – Josh McNeil

Josh McNeil presented his plans for the web site.  It was stated that Mr. McNeil needs to look at cost issues associated with the JSS and also determine where Mike Kochman fits into the organization (OVP Communications or OVP Marketing).  It was pointed out that the SSS organization chart was in error and there was no OVP of Marketing at present. Mike Kochmann was the OVP Communications.

Web Site Update.  Mike is in process of renegotiating web site contract with GIC.  Comments are being solicited.  The proposal is higher than the current budget for all of the Web site development and maintenance.  Details need to be worked out.  Charges for updating the web site add up fast at $35 an update.  Many members felt that this was something we may be able to do with the right volunteer.

Mr. McNeil stated that the two areas he is looking at to add new features are the Member Area and E-Commerce Line.  He went on to say that this year his focus would also be on populating the web site.

Director Education and Profession Development – Bob Sweginnis

Bob Sweginnis discussed the award process.  He stated that the people who are writing up the nominations are not doing a good job of this.  Several suggestions on incentivizing the awards were offered by members, they were as follows:

· It was suggested that the corporation from which the member receiving the award needs to be emphasized in the award citation.

· Recognize the member in his/her local newspapers.

· Utilize web site more to document awards and recipients.

· Need more publicity on awards.

· Provide better instructions on how to fill out the award forms.

A suggestion was made to submit awards two months ahead of the current timeframe with a picture.  This would enable us to put award recipients in the first issue of JSS after the conference.  Mr. Sweginnis is to get with Niles Welch to determine how much additional space would be required for the conference awards in the JSS.

Education.  The role of the society with respect to education was discussed.  The web was seen as a major link for posting the courses available with the caution that it needs to be keep current.  It was suggested that maybe links from our site to the course site could be established for the most current information.  It was also stated that we could provide member feedback on the courses on the society web site.

OVP Professional Development – Dev Raheja

Dev. Raheja stated that a stronger SSS participation in RAM is needed such as presenting papers. 

Mr. Reheja stated that he is soliciting a replacement.  The duties of this position include reviewing applications, qualifications, and verification of candidates.  The chapter presidents should be solicited for an acceptable replacement.  The qualified member needs to be at least a senior member; however, a fellow status would be better.

Director Chapter Services – Benny Smith

Benny Smith presented the strategic plan for the chapters.  He stated that the chapters should realign to do what society wants and emulate the strategic plan.  The Chapter presidents need to read the Strategic Plan and that it was important that they understand the role of chapter services.  Mr. Smith requested that he receive minutes of chapter meetings, etc.  

A discussion of inactive chapters arose and it was stated that the society should follow through and ensure any monies left are returned back to the society should a chapter’s charter be revoked.  One of the requirements of an active chapter is to complete the annual report.  This is not being done by all of the chapters.  A discussion arose on how to help the chapter presidents complete the annual report, how to make it easier for them.  

Director Conference – Paul Kryska

Paul Kryska presented the proposal for the 2003 conference to be held in Ottawa.

Motion to approve Ottawa for the 2003 conference site.  Motion approved.

Mr. Kryska stated that there are some issues associated with holding the conference in Ottawa; however, he hopes to resolve them.  One of the issues is that passports will be required.  He plans on having a photographer at the next conference to do passport photos which will be a great help. The exhibit booth at next years conference will have information on Ottawa. 

Mr. Kryska presented the results of research on conference data.  He found that several members had attended the last five conferences and suggested that maybe there should be some recognition for this.  

It was suggested that a list of attendees from conference be published to enable members to find members with common interest.

Monday, 10 September 2001

System Safety Society Annual Report – Niles Welch

Niles Welch presented the System Safety Society Annual Report.  The below topics were discussed:

· Increase in membership

· Improved web site

· TVC CD

· Sample copies of JSS

· Improved response to customer needs

· Design Solution Database

· Accomplishments

--
Application to protect SSS trademark

--
SS Handbook transferred to headquarters

Chapter President’s Reports

Sierra High Desert Chapter - Jerry Banister

Jerry Banister presented the accomplishments of this chapter.  These included several members completing CSP training, master programs, certifications, and aircraft safety certification.  He stated that several chapter members help to host the WSESRB in March.

Mr. Banister then thanked Cathy and the officers for all the support the chapter had received.  The Chapter also salutes the efforts of the JSS staff.

New Mexico Chapter- Warner Talso for John Covan 

Mr. Talso presented the chapter highlights.  These included partnering with ASSE at the Regional Conference, trademark registration for the Society name and logo, offering a $500 Prize at Science Fair, and hosting a dinner meeting at the National Atomic Museum.

New England Chapter - Ann Waterman for David Rice

Ms. Waterman discussed the chapter accomplishments which included: expanded membership including broader area and more enthusiastic members.  She stated that the current chapter projects include developing a web site, drafting the SSS Primer for which they are asking for comments, a training project to include posting available training on the web, and the Conference Planning Guide.  The chapter is also working on a one-day mini conference and symposium. The Chapter also performed the treasurer/registrar function at the 18th ISSC.

DISCUSSION ITEMS

1.
Monetary conference aid for past presidents.

It was agreed that past presidents would not receive monetary conference aid.  However, a discussion arose on members who have been active in the society for many years and are now retired.  It was stated that a need existed for these members and that some assistance could be provided for conference costs.  It was suggested that this be done by application at the local level and then elevated to the national level.  A proposal was also made to make this a line item in next years budget (retired – college).

2.
More benefits for SSS Fellows

The discussion included how to add value to Fellow and Senior status.  Currently, the member pays a fee and gets a certificate.  Currently, the society has approximately 40 Senior members and 12 Fellow members.  Member services took the action to determine how to recognize senior service or fellows (examples:  Senior and Fellow on badge, give them a table at the conference, recognize them at the banquet, etc.).

3.
Web Update – Josh McNeil

Josh McNeil stated that currently the contract renewal was being reviewed with GIC; particularly the update charges ($35 per update).  Mr. McNeil stated that the tip of the week is a flat $35 fee to do.  Can we do this ourselves?  Are there other updates we can do?

Members need to be able to upload things to the web site.  Go to a web master idea with GIC (conference would need access to the web, directors need access).  This would also give better access for the chapters to put up their home pages.  JSS also should be able to put information on the web without having to go through GIC.  It was stated that the intention was to create a page for each director/officer/chapter on the web and if they wanted to add or change the page they could.  Mr. McNeil stated that he want to come up with a reasonable solution to give people authority to make changes to the web site and empower our members to do more of the maintenance on the web site.

A suggestion was make to balance the number of hits to determine if the page is doing anything (put counter on subsequent pages).

Mr. McNeil stated that he wants to get into secure transfers such as on-line conference registration, membership, etc. and hopes to have a plan by the end of the month for the costs associated with the web upkeep.

4.
Establishing an electronic media library for important SSS data
Cathy Carter is currently working on developing a database for the web of proceeding titles, keywords, and abstracts.  This listing could be used to order conference CD’s or the proceedings if an interest exists.  The TVC volunteered to resurrect the old database of proceedings and get the information to Cathy in the format she needs to be put on the web.  A discussion arose on the legality of using electronic excerpts of the papers.  Paul Kryska took an action to ensure that the release form for the conference papers had a line enabling the society to use an electronic version of the paper.  

It was also stated that it would be beneficial to have some society information on the web such as proceedings, papers etc. where only members could get to the information.  

5.
Developing an overall job advertisement plan for SSS

Job opening postings on the web were discussed.  Issues including the following were discussed.  Should these be on the web?  Do we need an overall plan?  Can we make money on this?  Josh McNeil along with the JSS took the action to develop a plan for advertising on the web.  

6.
Establish responsibility for chapter reports and a plan

Currently there is no one person responsible for chapter reports.  These reports are needed in several of the directorates.  The society also needs to establish who is responsible for ensuring chapters submit their annual reports.  Mr. Ericson proposed that chapter reports go to Director Chapter Services to follow up on.

It was determined that five areas of information are needed from the reports these include:

1.
Determination of chapter health

2.
Determination of chapter of the year

3.
Annual report information (number of meetings, members, etc.)

4.
Determination of Awards

5.
Chapter compliance- Reimbursement

A discussion arose on establishing better guidelines for the reports (i.e., length, what is included) to make it easier for chapters to complete.  The purpose of the chapter report is to give the status and health of the chapter, activities, goals and objectives.  There exists a wide variance between reports currently with some three pages and others over 100.  Barry Hendrix and Benny Smith took an action to look at the annual reports and determine the page number and format required.
Motion requiring annual reports to be submitted electronically with a page limit number to be determined at a later time.  Motion approved.

7.
Safety Analysis Handbook Update

Warner Talso stated that final transfer of records has been made to headquarters.  To date there have been total sales of $112,950, totaling 1589 copies with 228 international copies.  The net profit is between 30-35 thousand dollars.  Mr. Talso took an action to send Cathy Carter the original file to keep at headquarters.

Mr. Talso asked the council to review the sharing of the proceeds.  Currently there is a 50-50 split of money between the New Mexico Chapter and headquarters.  Need to think about a reasonable split of money.  Bill Pottratz took the action to propose the split need.

Stev Seiffert, New Mexico chapter, has volunteered to take over as new technical editor or the System Analysis Handbook.

Motion to except Stev Seiffert as new technical editor of the Safety Analysis Handbook.  Motion approved.

Mr. Talso stated that the next order of business for the handbook is to come out with the third edition.  This is viewed as a major publication effort.  It takes time to catch up with changes and keep inventory of those changes until the next publication.

The following issues associated with the handbook were discussed: 

· Transition to proceeding like issues with no more change pages being issued.

· Providing both hard / soft copy.  

· Package of both $170 –for the next update.

· Site copy – how many computers are using it – do we charge a different amount?

· Expanded international glossary in the next addition.

· Standards Section – do we need – they change a lot; would/may not be a good idea?

· Section 2 – “What Is System Safety” needs to be rewritten.  May use what the New England chapter is doing; may let someone write it.

· Software appendix needs updating; about 70% out of date – does this belong in the document or on the web site?  

· Try to use techniques from handbook in the tips of the week on the web site.

Mr. Talso presented the SSS with a check for $4000.00 for profit from the Handbook for the last year.

8 New procedure for enhancing corporate membership

Strategies for building the societies corporate membership were discussed.  A new guideline for corporate members will be drafted.

4. Strategies to attract new members

Strategy is to go talk to the chapters and work closely with them to get new members.  Most common is what is in it for me?  Currently the incentive is the conference and the JSS.  It was stated that the society should publish a list of what the member incentives are and who the top people are which bring in new members 

Barry Hendrix stated that individuals interested in forming new chapters had contacted him; he will provide these names to Benny Smith.

10.
Empowering chapters to have a stronger voice/role in the society

A discussion was held on if the chapter presidents know where everything is that they need to do their job.  The Operating Manual is the key document for the chapter president.  The society needs to make sure that each president is aware of this document and where to find it.

11. 
Continuing with Navy WSSS

The Navy WSSS will be invited to the Denver conference.

12.
Dues increase

The health of the chapters needs to be decided before a dues increase.  If the society does raise the dues, something needs to be given back to the members.  Need to investigated how to do this and what we going to tie this to.  If dues are raised, a decision needs to be made by January.

13.
Tenneessee Chapter (TVC) CD ROM report/plan

The TVC demonstrated their CD ROM capability.

15.
Survey Results 2000

The latest survey was conducted in 2000 and was similar to the 1995 survey.  The survey was published as a handout in the JSS and we received very good response.  Forms were also passed out at the last conference.  The comments from the survey have been combined and put in the final report.  These results were presented to the EC and actions assigned to the applicable discipline.  

The results of the survey are being mailed out to the EC for review.  Directors are to ensure that the actions in their respected area are valid.  Prioritize, estimate manpower, etc. and return to Clif Ericson by 30 October.  Include any comments on actions needed.

Action Items

1.
Bill Pottratz.  Research and determine if the society can change to another tax-exempt status and the consequences of such a change.

2.
Bill Pottratz.  Review budget line items and determine which director is responsible and ensure all line items are assigned to someone.

3.
Directors.  The web site is set up with a page for each directorate.  Each director should look at their area and populate the web site.

4.
Bill Pottratz.  Determine how to change the date when corporate membership annual dues are due to match the individual annual dues (pro-rate, etc.).

5.
Warner Talso.  Develop a draft tiered approach for corporate membership.  Benefits and cost.

6.
Barry Hendrix, Member Services.  Determine how to recognize Senior and Fellow society members.

7.
Paul Kryska.  Add line to the Paper Release form for the conference on use of electronic versions of papers to cover legality in the future.

8.
Josh McNeil/JSS.  Develop a plan for advertisement on the web.

9.
Benny Smith.  Annual reports will be the responsibility of chapter services. 

10.
Barry Hendrix and Benny Smith.  Determine the number of pages and required format for the annual reports.  

11.
Warner Talso.  Send Cathy original file of the SSS Handbook to keep at headquarters.

12.
Bill Pottratz.   Determine a reasonable split between the New Mexico chapter and Headquarters for the proceeds of the SSS Handbook. 

13.
Josh McNeal.  Add Stev Seiffert’s email to our web page as the new Technical Director of the handbook.

14.
Directors.  Review member survey comments.  Ensure that the actions in your respected area are valid.  Prioritize, estimate manpower, etc. and return to Clif Ericson by 30 October.

15.
Clif Ericson.  Compile member survey comments and determine actions needed.

Summary of Motions

A motion was presented to approve the above chapters with reimbursment monies.  Motion approved.

Motion to move corporate member year to match individual member year.  Motion approved.

Motion to approve Ottawa for the 2003 conference site.  Motion approved.

Motion to require annual reports to be submitted electronically with a page limit number to be determined at a later time.  Motion approved.

Motion to except Stev Seiffert as new technical editor of the Safety Analysis Handbook.  Motion approved.
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